MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE TOWN BOARD

TOWN OF SANDY CREEK
1992 HARWOOD DRIVE, PO BOX 52

SANDY CREEK, NEW YORK  13145-0052

Date: July 10, 2013

Kind of Meeting:  Public Hearing & Regular Meeting



Place:  Town Hall
Board Members Present:
Nancy Ridgeway
Others Present:





Kevin Halsey

Tammy Miller






Nola J. Gove

Michael Kastler




Cheryl Yerdon

Margaret Kastler




Ruth E. Scheppard
Dustin Clark 







Patricia McCullough








John Howland 









Wayne Miller








Norma Newman








Diane Brosch







Valerie Cascanet(left at 7:34pm)







Victor & Darlene Russo







Timothy Crast








Sandy Besaw








Dick Pasternak








Scott & Nancy Brosch








Deedee Thousand








Tom & Marjorie McCann(until 7:19)







Bruce Walker








Bill Joyce

CALL TO ORDER:

Supervisor Nancy Ridgeway called the meeting to order at 7:03 pm with the Pledge of Allegiance and opened the public hearing regarding a funding application through the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program from the New York State Office of Community Renewal for the construction of improvements to the Town of Sandy Creek Water District No. 2.  Dustin Clark of Barton & Loguidice explained that this project includes the installation of approximately 15,300 feet of 8-inch water main, four (4) connections to the Village of Sandy Creek and installation of new water services to all connections within Water District No. 2.  In September 2012, this water district was formed with a projected first year user cost of $775.  In May 2013 a funding offer from USDA Rural Development resulted in a first year user cost of $941.  The grant amount being requested is the maximum amount of $600,000.  The total estimated project cost is $1,658,000.  Grant monies received would offset construction costs necessary to construct the proposed facilities resulting in estimated first year user cost of $577.  Bruce Walker of Co Rt 22A spoke in favor of the application.  He feels that the WD#2 improvements are necessary.  Many WD#2 residents are currently under a significant financial strain due to the current water charges.  He also stated that if these improvements cannot be completed at an affordable yearly rate, WD#2 residents may be forced to move out of the area.  No one spoke against the application or the project.  At 7:12 pm the public hearing was closed to open the regular monthly meeting of the Town Board.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

RESOLUTION 63-13
On motion by Ruth Scheppard, seconded by Nancy Ridgeway, the following resolution was

ADOPTED - 
5 Ayes

Ridgeway, Scheppard, Gove, Yerdon, Halsey


0 No




Resolved that the minutes of the June 2, 4, 12, and 26 meetings are approved as written.   

FINANCIAL REPORT

The Town Board received a copy of the monthly financial report of the Supervisor prior to this meeting.  It is filed in the Town Clerk’s office.
REPORTS:

Assessor- Rhonda Weigand’s report has been filed in the Town Clerk’s office.  The final assessment roll was filed in the Town Clerk’s office on July 1st.  Many residents in Water District #1 are requesting to merge parcels.
Dog Control Officer – Marjorie O’Grady-McCann reported that she picked up a puppy on Sawmill Road.  Like every summer, there are many issues in the Sandy Pond area of dogs running and barking.  Any dog observed by the DCO running at large will be impounded.
Historian – Charlene Cole’s monthly report is on file in the Town Clerk’s office and available for public inspection.  She spent last week at the Oswego County Fair and sold many of her books.
Town Justice- The monthly reports of the Town Justices have been received by the Town Supervisor and filed in the Town Clerk’s office.    

Legislator – Margaret Kastler reported that the county tax auction will be held on Saturday, July 13th at the high school in Oswego.     
Library – President Diane Brosch reported that the booth at the Fair was very successful.  They sold $564 worth of tickets for their basket raffle.  Daisy Mae Salzman was the lucky winner.  On Thursday, July 18th from 4:30 to 7 pm they are having a chicken barbeque and a meet and greet of several local authors.  Librarian, Valerie Cascanet is taking pre-orders for the chicken dinners.  A narrative has been written for the library building grant application.  They are meeting on July 16th at 5:30 pm with an electrician regarding this application and asked if a representative or two from the Town Board could also attend.  The grant application is due August 23rd to the North Country Library System.  Superintendent Kastler is replacing a doorknob and will also be replacing ceiling tile at the library.  
NOCA – No report from Northern Oswego County Ambulance at this time.
Planning Board – Secretary Pat McCullough reported from the July 9th meeting of the Sandy Creek Regional Planning Board. She stated that the Planning Board would like to continue using the county’s Pictometry program.              
Highway Superintendent – Superintendent Mike Kastler read the monthly report and it is on file in the Town Clerk’s office.  Mechanical dredging of Sandy Pond Channel will have cost approximately $45,000 after the next two weeks of work.  The town has not received the $75,000 from NYS for the dredging yet.  The town’s insurance will cover repair to a truck that took on water during this project.         
Code Enforcement Officer – John Howland’s report for June has been filed in the Town Clerk’s office.  The Bower property has been picked up.  CEO Howland has spoken with the county health department regarding a campground sewage issue.  The billing and reimbursement of expenses for site plan review and variances was discussed.  Supervisor Ridgeway will work with CEO Howland on a list of contractors for the water district project.    
Water Advisory Committee – Norma Newman reported that the committee has been reviewing EDU’s.  The final EDU list should be ready for the August 14th meeting.  John Schwartz has resigned from the WAC due to some health issues.  The committee is recommending Norma Newman as chairman, Roy Narish as secretary, and Ed Kondratowicz to become a member of the WAC.  The Town Board is now looking for an alternate member.
RESOLUTION 64-13

On motion by Ruth Scheppard, seconded by Cheryl Yerdon, the following resolution was

ADOPTED - 
5 Ayes

Ridgeway, Scheppard, Gove, Yerdon, Halsey



0 No





Resolved that the Town Board of the Town of Sandy Creek appoints Norma Newman as Chairman, Roy Narish as Secretary, and Edwin Kondratowicz as a member of the Water Advisory Committee.  

Barton & Loguidice, P.C. – Dustin Clark, P.E. was present to update the board on the water projects.  We are still looking for a site for the meter and chlorination station in the Rainbow Shores area.  NYSDOH comments on the contract drawings for WD#1 were received on July 2nd.  Some minor changes must be made by addendum.  They are requesting that the Towns complete pump and water quality tests on the wells now because of the length of time that they have been shut down.  B&L has confidence in the wells and water quality testing would have been done anyway.  This additional testing requires an amendment to the engineering services.  A joint application for permit for project disturbances was sent to the Army Corps of Engineers and NYSDEC in April.  As of July 6th, 29 of Richland’s 31 required easements were mailed to the property owners and 17 have been signed.  Of Sandy Creek’s 462 required easements, 419 have been mailed out and 187 have been signed.  Follow-up letters have been sent by Attorney Nelson’s office.  The Town of Sandy Creek needs to begin following up on the easement paperwork.  Neil Zimmer will begin handing out blue stakes that are to be placed by the residents at their property line to mark the location of the water service connection.  The easement meeting on June 30th was well attended and informative.  We may want to consider holding another in late August. The Town Board set a tentative date of August 7th to meet with the Town of Richland to discuss the bids received.  Victor Russo of Kiblin Shores Mobile Home Park attended the May meeting of the Water Advisory Committee regarding his EDU’s.  A recommendation will be ready by the August Town Board meeting.  Construction will begin in the lake and pond area well after Labor Day.  The Town Laws and Standards for Public Water need to be finalized after the bidding process is complete.                

RESOLUTION 65-13

On motion by Ruth Scheppard, seconded by Cheryl Yerdon, the following resolution was

ADOPTED - 
5 Ayes

Ridgeway, Scheppard, Gove, Yerdon, Halsey



0 No





Resolved that the Town Board of the Town of Sandy Creek authorizes Barton & Loguidice, PC to proceed with the services described in the Eastern Shore Water System amendment no. 6 to engineering services for well testing.
Bill Joyce of lower Seber Shores Road stated that many owners own property on both sides of Seber Shores Road.  He asked if the Town Board was willing to discuss reimbursement for the property he believes the town is taking away from owners for the construction of Water District #1.  The Town Board was not willing to consider any reimbursement.
Mr. Clark explained that the public hearing on the CDBG application was a necessary step toward obtaining this grant for Water District #2.  The application deadline is August 12th.  The Town Board must select an engineer for WD#2 design.  State Comptroller’s review and approval is needed for this project to proceed.       
Town Clerk – Tammy Miller reported that receipts and total disbursements for the month of June totaled $1,601.00.  This report is on file in her office and available for public inspection.
OLD BUSINESS:
RESOLUTION 66-13

On motion by Ruth Scheppard, seconded by Nola J. Gove, the following resolution was

ADOPTED - 
5 Ayes

Ridgeway, Scheppard, Gove, Yerdon, Halsey



0 No





Resolved that the Town Board of the Town of Sandy Creek selects Barton & Loguidice, P.C. to design Water District #2. 
RESOLUTION 67-13

On motion by Nola J. Gove, seconded by Cheryl Yerdon, the following resolution was

ADOPTED - 
5 Ayes

Ridgeway, Scheppard, Gove, Yerdon, Halsey



0 No





Resolved that the Town Board of the Town of Sandy Creek will renew the lease agreement for the Town Hall apartment with Michael and Charlene Kastler.

RESOLUTION 68-13

On motion by Nola J. Gove, seconded by Kevin Halsey, the following resolution was

ADOPTED - 
5 Ayes

Ridgeway, Scheppard, Gove, Yerdon, Halsey



0 No





Resolved that the Town Board of the Town of Sandy Creek approves and authorizes Town Supervisor Nancy Ridgeway to sign the National Grid easement for the pole and underground wiring for the water tank site.

RESOLUTION 69-13

On motion by Ruth Scheppard, seconded by Cheryl Yerdon, the following resolution was

ADOPTED - 
5 Ayes

Ridgeway, Scheppard, Gove, Yerdon, Halsey



0 No





Resolved that the Town Board of the Town of Sandy Creek approves the letter requesting an amendment to the franchise agreement with Time Warner Cable.
RESOLUTION 70-13

On motion by Nancy Ridgeway, seconded by Cheryl Yerdon, the following resolution was

ADOPTED - 
5 Ayes

Ridgeway, Scheppard, Gove, Yerdon, Halsey



0 No





Resolved that the Town Board of the Town of Sandy Creek accepts the only bid received for the WD#1 wood pile on Weaver Road from John Shook for $403.00.

The Town Board needs to establish a salary for a newly elected Highway Superintendent.  The position of Water Superintendent can be a part-time appointed position.  Once the Town Board creates the position the Oswego County Department of Personnel will classify the position.  It will be non-competitive, meaning a civil service exam will not be given.  Salaries should be set during the budget process.  A person running for an elected office should know what the salary will be.  The Town will be advertising for a Water Clerk soon.  

NEW BUSINESS

The Town’s website and creating a second website for the Historian’s office was discussed.
RESOLUTION 71-13

On motion by Nancy Ridgeway, seconded by Cheryl Yerdon, the following resolution was

ADOPTED - 
5 Ayes

Ridgeway, Yerdon, Scheppard, Gove, Halsey




0 No

WHEREAS General Municipal Law, §53 requires towns to file a certificate with the Secretary of State designating the Secretary of State as an agent for service of a notice of claim; and 

WHEREAS, General Municipal Law, §53 requires the certificate to include the applicable time limit for filing the notice of claim and the name, post office address and electronic mail address, if available, of an officer, person, for the transmittal of notices of claim served upon the Secretary as the town’s agent; and 

WHEREAS,  pursuant to General Municipal Law, §50-e(1)(a), the applicable time limit for the filing of a notice of claim upon a town is 90 days after the claim arises, or in the case of a wrongful death action, 90 days from the appointment of a representative of the decedent’s estate; 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Town Board of the Town of Sandy Creek, County of Oswego designates Tammy L. Miller, in her capacity as Town Clerk, to receive notices of claims served upon the Secretary of State by mail at PO Box 52, Sandy Creek, NY  13145-0052 and email at sctownclerk@frontiernet.net.   

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Board hereby directs the Town Clerk to file the required certificate with the Secretary of State informing him or her of the town’s designation and applicable time limitation for filing a notice of claim with the town on or before July 14, 2013.    

PUBLIC COMMENTS
There were none at this time.   
APPROVAL OF BILLS

RESOLUTION 72-13
On motion by Ruth Scheppard, seconded by Kevin Halsey, the following resolution was

ADOPTED - 
5 Ayes

Ridgeway, Halsey, Scheppard, Gove, Yerdon


0 No

Resolved that the bills be paid on Abstract #12 in the following amounts:

General Fund

$      463.54
Trust & Agency
$   7,493.08
And on Abstract #13 in the following amounts:

General Fund

$  27,162.14
Trust & Agency
$    9,338.08
Highway Fund

$102,608.59
Water District #1
$  27,110.04
Water District #2 
$       781.00

The Town Board divided the list of easements up to begin contacting those who have not returned their paperwork yet.

On motion by Cheryl Yerdon, seconded by Nola J. Gove and carried unanimously, the meeting was adjourned at 9:36 pm.

The next regular monthly meeting is August 14th at 7 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Tammy L. Miller, RMC
Town Clerk
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